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Chronology of

NASHVILLE COLLEGE OF CHIROPRACTIC
_________________________________________________________________________________________
Year/Volume  Index  to  the  Journal  of  the  National  Chiropractic

Association (1949-1963),  formerly  National  Chiropractic  Journal
(1939-1948),  formerly  The  Chiropractic  Journal (1933-1938),
formerly Journal of the International Chiropractic Congress (1931-
1932) and  Journal of the National Chiropractic Association (1930-
1932):

Year Vol. Year Vol. Year Vol. Year Vol.
1941 10 1951 21 1961 31
1942 11 1952 22 1962 32

1933 1 1943 12 1953 23 1963 33
1934 3 1944 14 1954 24
1935 4 1945 15 1955 25
1936 5 1946 16 1956 26
1937 6 1947 17 1957 27
1938 7 1948 18 1958 28
1939 8 1949 19 1959 29
1940 9 1950 20 1960 30

___________________________________________

1930 (Apr 1): Bulletin of the ACA [7(2)] notes:
-ACA's The Life Line program (magazine) is broadcast weekly on

various  radio  stations:  KOA/Denver,  WJR/Detroit,
KYW/Chicago,  WOV/New  York,  WSYR/Syracuse,
WGR/Buffalo,  WTNT/Nashville,  KGIR/Butte,  KOH/Reno,
KFI/Los Angeles (p. 7, back cover)

PHOTOGRAPH

Campus  of  the Nashville  College of  Chiropractic  at  1803  West  End
Avenue,  Nashville;  catalogue indicates  that  “other  division  sof the
college are located elsewhere (WSCC Archives)

c1935: catalogue of the Nashville College of Drugless Therapy,
Inc.  lists  address  as  1803 West  End Avenue,  Nashville  TN;
“Officers & Faculty” include:

*R.E.  Conley,  D.C.,  N.D.,  President, Chiropratic  Theory  and
Practice -  Physiology -  Physiotherapy -  Diagnosis  -  Practice
Building

*W. Guy Cheatham, N.D. D.C., Dean - Anatomy - Bacteriology -
Gynecology  -  Neurology  -  Comparative  Therapeutics  -
Physiology - Diagnosis - Chemistry

*Q. Heady Cheatham, N.D., D.C., Secretary-Treasurer - Dietetics
- Physiotherapy-  Psychology  -  Gynecology -  Philosophy  and
Practice - Massage

*Royal  A.  Leslie,  Mt.D.,  N.D.,  Vice-President -  Hydrotherapy  -
Massage - Physiotherapy - Mechanotherapy

*Wm.  V.  Blackburn,  D.C.,  N.D.  -  Anatomy  -  Chiropractic
Philosophy  -  Palpation  -  Technic  -  Chemistry  -  Physiology  -
Psychology - Diagnosis

*Jas. A. Edwards, D.C., Clinic Director - Philosophy - Palpation -
Terminology - Symptomatology - Chiropractic Mechanics

*E. Gail  Lunday, M.D., D.C., N.D. - Comparative Therapeutics,
Obstetrics

*Fred  O.  Bell,  N.D.,  D.C. -  Diagnosis  -  Theory and Practice  -
Palpation

*Lena Brown Wingfield, N.D., D.C. - Technique
*Bertha L. Leslie, R.N. - Hydrotherapy - Massage - Dietetics
*Elizabeth  R.  Kinser,  Student-Help  Secretary,  Field

Representative
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Officers & Faculty  of  the  Nashville  College of  Chiropractic  at  1803
West End Avenue, Nashville; catalogue indicates that “other division
sof the college are located elsewhere (WSCC Archives)

1938 (Apr): The Chiropractic Journal (NCA) [7(4)] includes:
-“News flashes: Florida” (p. 28):

SOUTHERN STATES CONVENTION
The All Southern States Convention is now near at hand and word

comes to us that many know about it and are planning to attend.  It
will be held Friday, Saturday and Sunday, April 22, 23 and 24, at the
George Washington Hotel in Jacksonville, Florida.

On  the  program  are  many  nationally  known  chiropractors  of
unusual ability who will give us a real feast  of good things in our
profession – things that will help each of us to build a greater practice
in his own locality.

Among  those  who  will  speak  are:  Dr.  Wilbern  Lawrence,  of
Meridian, Mississippi; Dr. L.J.C. Williamson, of Carrollton, Georgia;
Cash  Asher,  of  Washington,  D.C.;  Dr.  C.B.  Barfoot,  of  Anniston,
Alabama; Dr. George M. Coates, of Lake Wales, Florida; Dr. L.A.
Methvin,  of Nashville, Tennessee; Dr. R.W. Nelson,  of Charleston,
South Carolina; Dr. C.M. Kightlinger, of New York City; Dr. H.E.
Stanford,  of  Georgia;  Dr.  H.H.  Hon,  of  Anabolic  Food  Products
Company,  New York  City;  Dr.  Lillard  T.  Marshall,  of  Lexington,
Kentucky; Dr. W. Guy Cheatham, of Nashville, Tennessee; Dr. H.E.
Vedder,  of  Indianapolis,  Indiana;  Mrs.  Henry  Stacy  Dodge,  of
Richmond, Virginia; and last, but not least, Mr. Napoleon Hill, noted
author and lecturer.  A delightful banquet and dance will be held o
Saturday evening.

Certainly no one can afford to miss this wonderful opportunity to
benefit  himself and humanity, which is being brought  right  to  our
southern states, instead of going a great distance away.  It is in our
own section  of  the country,  so  let’s  all  attend  and  go back home
greatly benefited and happier in our work. – Reported by Dr. C.E.
Foster, General Chairman.

1938 (Dec): The Chiropractic Journal (NCA) [7(12)] includes:
-mentions that Dr. W.  Guy Cheatham of the Nashville Drugless

College was a speaker at the Florida Chiropractic Association’s
24th annual convention at Lakeland FL during October 13-14
(p. 30)

1939 (Jan): National Chiropractic Journal [8(1)] includes:
-ad  for  Nashville  College  of  Drugless  Therapy Inc.,  located  at

1803 West End Ave., Nashville; notes that Dr. Fred J. Carver
will teach his “Postural Chiropractic Methods” at the school (p.
57)

1939 (Feb): National Chiropractic Journal [8(2)] includes:
-ad  for  Nashville  College  of  Drugless  Therapy Inc.,  located  at

1803 West End Ave., Nashville; notes that Dr. Fred J. Carver
will  teach  his  “Postural  Chiropractic  Methods”  at  the  school;
R.E. Conley DC, ND is president, W. Guy Cheatham ND, DC is
dean and general manager (p. 41)

-ad for “All Southern States Chiropractic Convention” to be held
in Nashville during April  21-23; Dr. Cheatham is chairman of
the program committee (p. 51)

1939 (Feb 8): W. Guy Cheatham ND, DC, dean of the Nashville
College of Drugless Therapy (which includes the  Nashville
College  of  Neuropathy,  the  Nashville  College  of
Naturopathy and  the  Nashville  College  of  Chiropractic)
writes to  TF  Ratledge,  notes his  dissatisfaction with  Wayne
Crider, DC's recent publication of a list of schools recognized
by the  NCA Council  of  Examining Boards  (Ratledge papers-
CCC/KC)
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W. Guy Cheatham, D.C., N.D.



1939 (Apr): National Chiropractic Journal [8(4)] includes:
-ad for “All Southern States Chiropractic Convention” to be held

in Nashville during April 21-23; W. Guy Cheatham is chairman
of the program committee (p. 51)

1939 (June): National Chiropractic Journal [8(6)] includes:
-W.  Guy Cheatham, dean of the Nashville  College of Drugless

Therapy spoke on “Educational Standards” at the 25th annual
meeting  of  the  Arkansas  State  Association  of  Doctors  of
Chiropractic in Little Rock during May 2-3 (p. 35)

1939 (June 29): letter from Guy Cheatham ND, DC to Wayne F.
Crider DC (Ratledge papers, Cleveland Chiropractic College of
Kansas City):
Doctor Wayne F. Crider
Hagerstown, Maryland
Dear Dr. Crider:

I have your letter of June 23, stating that you are, again, unable to
secure any reply fromt he Tennessee Board of Chiropractic Examiners
regarding the graduates taking the said Board from Nashville, or other
Chiropractic Colleges.

Last spring when you gave this same reason as your excuse for not
properly accrediting Nashville College, we went to Dr. H.E. Carrick,
President of the Board, and secured from him a written statement, as
you  will  recall,  of  the  number  of  Nashville  Graduates  that  had
appeared before the Board and that they had ALL passed and that this
college turned out as good or beter graduates as ANY other school.

Since  that  time  we have  sent  three  more  graduates  before  the
Tennessee Board, ALL of whom passed.

Graduates of this college have passed the Examining Boards, and
been licensed, in three states --- that you do not get those reports is,
from now on,  your  problem and not  ours.   It  is  evident  that  ALL
Examining Boards are NOT in harmony with your policies and are
not cooperating with your Council.

So far as  this  college is  concerned,  you can do  whatever  your
please,  we are  not  going  around  beseeching  Examining  Boards  to
furnish you data, because you have not played fair with us in the past,
and we have no assurance that you will in the future.

We  shall,  however,  hold  you  strictly  accountable  for  any
statements you may make, and shall hold the Chiropractic Journal, or
any other publication accountable for ANYthing it may publish, that
in  any  way reflects  on  our  standing  or  damages  the  prestige  of
Nashville College.

This irresponsible writing-up your opinion of schools has gone far
enough, Dr. Crider.  Other schools can do as they please, but we just
aren’t going to stand for it.  And we believe you will find plenty of
other good schools in exactly the same frame of mind.

You have started out on the wrong log, and are working contrary
to a well established principle of English Law.  Before the law, a man
is PRESUMED to be innocent, UNTIL he can be PROVED guilty.
but you START OUT by assuming that a school is a “son of gun” ---
unless it happens to stand in with you or some of your buddies --- and
then the school extricates itself as best it can.

So far as we are concerned, we have done all the extricating we
are  going  to  do.   From now on,  we  are  going  to  let  you  do  the
extricating.

Since  you  have  raise  this  subject  again,  I  want  to  call  your
attention to the inconsistency of your “Committee.”

You claimed to  have  DEgraded us,  because you couldn’t  hear
from the Tennessee Board, and as you thought all our students were
licensed in Tennessee, you said you were not justified in grading us
A-1  ---  EVEN  THOUGH WE  MORE  THAN MET  ALL YOUR
STANDARDS.

Alright then, WHY did you fail Texas?  They met your standards
as  to  experienced  faculty,  sufficient  equipment  to  meet  your
requirements ---  and with hundreds of graduates in the field ---  in
MANY states --- certainly you could get reports on them?

And with thousands of good chiropractors in the field WHY was
Carver College, the Alma Mater of several NCA officers, “failed”?

Why Ross-O’Neil with one of the best Chiropractic teachers in the
U.S.,  and  with  graduates  in  every  state  in  the  Union?   Why has
EVERY school in the state of California failed?

And, for that matter, why EVERY school South of the Mason and
Dixon Line?

Now Dr. Crider, some people still contend, in spite of the unfair
things  you have done,  that  you  are  just  a  good  man gone wrong.
Your friends insist you meant well when you started out, but that you
got in water over your head and began to flounder, and that you have
been influenced by others who did not mean well, etc.

Whether  you started out  meaning to  do  right,  is  not  for  me to
say--- in any event, you haven’t played square nor been on the level in
your analysis.  And, it seems to me, you have come to the place where
it’s time to sit down and take careful inventory of YOURSELF AND
of YOUR methods, because something is wrong SOMEWHERE.

So long as you were on the Maryland Board, you had a certain
amount of authority IN the state of Maryland, but now you are utterly
WITHOUT authority ANYwhere, and have, absolutely unauthorized,
(at least by anyone with proper authority) pulled off a very damaging
high-handed and uncalled piece of business.

Then, in an attempt to save your own face, you have tried to lay
the fault  on the schools  you badly damaged and evidently tried to
ruin--- which schools were NOT in ANY MANNER bothering YOU,
and most of which were in operation when you started practising.

Now for just one school to raise a rumpus might indicate that the
fault lay with them but for more than HALF THE SCHOOLS in the
U.S. to raise up, doesn’t look good for you or your fair intentions.

No  school,  worthy  of  the  name,  has  the  slightest  intention  of
standing  for  this  situation.   We are  merely waiting  until  they see
whether the NCA is going to rectify this, and give you the spanking
you deserve, or not.

But  if  the  NCA backs  your  past  attitude  and  conduct,  without
correcting the injustice you have done, we will immediately have a
situation that will NEVER be patched up, and that will ultimately see
the end of Chiropractic --- or at least, of the NCA.

You can take these remarks for what they are worth.  We were
once one of the warmest supporters you had --- and worked, tooth and
nail, to defend both your INTENTIONS AND your plan.  Today, I
have lost every bit of confidence I ever had in you, or the fairness of
your purpose.

Some months ago I asked you to resign, to save the situation from
irreparable harm, and you refused, but shortly afterwards the Journal
made a half-hearted, almost hidden, apology for your article, and then
your Council  was dropped from the Directory.  So I thought you’d
have the good judgement to get out of this thing, but here you are
again with one of those sublely irritating and unreasonable demands
of yours.

Now enough  of  anything  is  enough.   Besides  it  seems to  me,
knowing our frame of mind, and how all we schools --- at which you
had already made a deceitful and false dig in your article --- felt --- it
seems to me, I say, that you would have had the good judgement to
have, at least, left us alone, until we saw what could be patched up at
Dallas.

Since you haven’t, I’m going to tell you, for once and for all ---
this college is through with you.  You get yourself out of our affairs
and leave us alone.  If our recognition has to come through you, we
don’t want it --- we’d rather go free lance than to accept recognition
from your hands.

I believe you’ll find PLENTY of other schools that feel the same
way.  And since your letter has thoroughly re-aroused my antagonism,
I am going to join ANY movement I can find to put a stop to this
confounded meddling.
Very truly yours,
WGC/mh W. Guy Cheatham, N.D., D.C.

1939 (July): National Chiropractic Journal [8(7)] includes:
-W.  Guy  Cheatham  of  the  NCA  Committee  on  Rating  of

Chiropractic Institutions and dean of the Nashville College of



Drugless  Therapy,  will  speak  on  “Chiropractic  Standards”  at
the upcoming convention of the NCA (p. 35)

1941 (Mar): National Chiropractic Journal [10(3)] includes:
-Q.  Heady Cheatham DC, ND, sec’y-treasurer  of  the Nashville

College  of  Drugless  Therapy, reports  on defeat  of  proposed
basic science law in Tennessee (p. 38)

1943 (Dec): National Chiropractic Journal [12(12)] includes:
-“About fever therapy” by G.W. Cheatham (pp. 24-5)

1945:  W.  Guy  Cheatham  is  listed  as  “President,  Nashville
College  of  Naturopathic  Medicine”  at  220  Boscobel  St.,
Nashville; residence at 817 Boscobel St., Nashville (Yearbook,
1945, p. 108)

1947 (June): National Chiropractic Journal [17(6)] includes:
-Harry K. McIlroy, D.C. authors “Pioneer passes on” (pp. 60-1):

DR. FRED J. CARVER, claiming Wichita, Kansas, as his home
was  born  near  Gibson,  Iowa,  April  24th,  1882  the  son  of  John
Waterman Carver and Eliza Nutting Carver, died April 24, 1947.  His
mother became one of the first patients of Dr. D.D. Palmer.

He had his first adjustment from his brother, Dr. Willard Carver,
at about the age of 24 or son after the founding of Carver College of
Chiropractic  and  after  his  medical  physicians  had  given  him only
twelve hours  to live.  His early recovery accounted for his unusual
interest in the profession to which he devoted his life.

Dr.  Carver  entered  the  Carver-Denny,  now  the  Carver
Chiropractic College,  in December, 1908,  graduating in July, 1909
and later receiving an honorary degree of Master of Chiropractic in
June  1912.   M.C.  Degree  was conferred  by  Nashville  College  of
Drugless Therapy in 1936, honorary degree Bachelor of Therapeutic
Sciences conferred by the  Western States College in 1935 and an
award by the Standard Chiropractic College of California in 1938.
From the NCA he has the plaque for twenty five years of service and
the certificate of merit for scientific research in 1937.  He was voted
membership in the International College of Chiropractors (honorary)
July, 1939.

He attended classes in chiropractic schools for a period of five
years  and  conducted  instruction  in  clinic  department  of  Carver
College with charge of public clinic for five years.  He also conducted
the private instruction in his own office for two years and since then
has taught  P.G.  courses except only in 1939 when he began a six
months  course  of  instruction  for  the  Nashville  College  of
Chiropractic, Nashville, Tenn. finishing in July 1, 1939.

During his years in chiropractic he published numerous articles
and  educational  notes,  but  the  results  of  thirty  years  clinical
observations  and  research  work  are  contained  in  his  book,  “The
Postural Method of Chiropractic Diagnosis and Adjusting” published
in June,  1934,  which presents the work of the chiropractor  from a
viewpoint that he claimed is new to the majority of the profession,
namely  that  nature,  for  health  requires  normal  position,  proper
relationship, possible full range of movement, and normal motion of
all  vertebrae,  parts  and  organs  of  the human body,  to  produce  all
normal bodily functions and normal posture, in any position in which
the  body  is  required  to  serve  in  the  many  and  varied  physical
activities of life.  Adjusting a vertebrae to secure its return to its
full  range  of  normal  movement  is  quite  different,  claimed Dr.
Carver,  from  adjusting  the  same  vertebrae  to  reduce  a
subluxation.

Dr. Carver had hoped that the entire profession might some day
accept and apply his works in all branches of the drugless profession,
thus  binding  them  together  in  harmony,  through  more  complete
understanding of each other’s problems.

Dr. Carver leaves a host of friends and students who will mourn
his  departure  and  we  shall  miss  him  at  our  state  and  national
conventions where he gave of himself no end by his instructive and
encouraging lectures.  His teachings and his works shall live with the

chiropractic profession throughout the years to come. – By Harry K.
McIlroy, D.C., Secretary, International College of Chiropractors.

1949 (Sept): JNCA [19(9)] includes:
-“Dr. Halsteen passes on” (p. 70):

The  entire  chiropractic  profession  was shocked  to  learn  of  the
passing of Dr. Thor H. Halsteen, 52, on July 7, 1949 following an
operation at Parkview Hospital, Los Angeles, Calif.

Dr. Halsteen was very active in both professional and civic affairs
and contributed much toward the success of his profession.

He  was  born  in  Drammen,  Norway,  May 20,  1897.   Here  he
received his high school and college education, graduating from the
University of Oslo.  He was married to Kristine Naess in 1923 and
came to the United States in 1924.  He attended the Palmer School of
Chiropractic  in  Davenport,  Iowa,  and  was  graduated  in  1926,
establishing his first office in Iowa Falls, after taking post-graduate
work at the Lincoln, National and Nashville colleges.  Dr. Halsteen
was licensed o practice in Iowa, California, Colorado, Maryland and
Florida.

He served as president, vice-president, and secretary of the Iowa
Chiropractic Association, was state delegate to the NCA, and edited
the Hawkeye Chiropractor.  He was also president of the Executive
Committee of the Lincoln Chiropractic College and vice-president of
the  National  Council  of  Chiropractic  Roentgenologists,  later
becoming a Fellow of the International College of Chiropractors.

Besides  the many offices held professionally,  Dr.  Halsteen was
also president of the North Hardin County Chapter of the American
Red Cross, chairman of the Boy Scouts of America, Iowa Falls, Iowa,
worshipful  master  of  A.F.  and  A.M.,  member  of  the  Knights  of
Pithias, the Lutheran Church, Civilian Defense Council, and director
of first and life saving in Iowa Falls.
He  moved  to  California  and  was  a  member  of  the  California
Chiropractic  Association  since  its  inception  in  1944.   He  became
president of the CCA in 1948, and headed the list for new members in
the NCA in 1948-49.

The profession extends sincerest sympathies to Mrs. Halsteen and
two  daughters,  Elizabeth  Anne  and  Laila  Marie.   Dr.  Halsteen’s
passing is a great loss to chiropractic.

___________________________________________
Correspondence:

1994 (May 24): letter from H. Michael McTeer, HC01-Box 2181A,
29 Palms CA 92277:
Dear Dr. Keating,

Thank you very much for your letter of 20 May 1994 in response
to Dr. Carl Cleveland’s letter.

My  interest  is  purely  genealogical.   Guy  Cheatham  was  my
grandfather’s brother.   So my desire is to obtain what biographical
information which may be available.

I shall certainly write to Dr. Lensgraf.
Once again, thank you for your letter and pointing me in the right

direction.
Sincerely, H. Michael McTeer

1997 (Nov 26): letter from H. Michael McTeer, HC01-Box 2181A,
29 Palms CA 92277:
Dear Dr. Keating:

In 1994 I had contact regarding my great uncle Dr. Cheatham of
the  Nashville  College  of  Naturopathic  Physicians,  Nashville,
Tennessee.  You referred me to Dr. Arthur B. Lensgraf of Nashville.

I have otherwise been engaged for the past couple of years and
could not conduct any research/inquiries.  In your letter of 24 May
1994, you indicated you had some information on Uncle Guy which
you  were  willing  to  share.   If  the  offer  still  stands,  I  would  be
interested in receiving it.

Obviously,  my primary interest  is  in  genealogical  data.   What
information I have of Uncle Guy is very skimpy.  I do not even have
his birth or deat date.  I met him once when I was about ten.  My



family traveled to Florida.  He had built a small pond in hi sback yard
and stocked it with fish.  But his dream fishing spot was interrupted
by an alligator who had taken up residence there.  Is his school still in
operation (220 Boscobel St.?)?  I would be very interested in learning
where his personal papers are being retained.

Thank you for your time and consideration.
Sincerely, H. Michael McTeer

2001  (June  22):  e-mail  from  Thomas  Lawrence  DC
(Tlaw4201@aol.com)
Hello Dr. Keating,

Thanks  for  the  copy of  the  letter  written  by  my father  to  Dr.
Cheatham.  It was very interesting to me.  I had a casual acquaintance
with Dr. Cheatham, but never a close friendship as my father had with
him,  but  I  seem  to  remember  that  he  objected  to  the  word
"Chiropractic"  as  a  proper  nomenclature  for  our  profession.   As I
remember, from a brief conversation with him, he preferred the word
"Neuropathy" as a more proper name for the science and practice as
taught in his school.

I  did  know Dr.  Carrick quite  well.   He was a  member of  the
Tennessee Board of Examiners when I took that Board immediately
after my graduation from Carver Chiropractic College in 1938.  The
other two Board members were Dr. Conley and Dr. Metsger.  The
Board  took  several  of  us  to  a  local  doctor's  office  for  a  practical
examination.   Dr.  Carrick  assigned  himself  to  be  my  patient.   I
determined that my first procedure should be to use an infrared lamp
which  was  alongside  the  adjusting  table,  to  relax  the  patient.   I
grasped the vertical shaft of the lamp stand and positioned it over the
patient, and began to palpate the patient.  Alas, I then discovered that
the shaft had been lubricated with a black and repulsive grease, and I
had massaged it into the pores of my patient's dorsum.  Dr. Carrick
passed me for my license and let me develop a friendship through the
years, however, he never let me forget that faux pas. 

I am almost certain he told me he practiced  Medicine before he
learned of Chiropractic.  He admired Dr. D.D. Palmer, but disliked
Dr. B.J. Palmer.  He was a large man with an impressive appearance
and an imposing demeanor.   I invited him to speak at a convention of
our Mississippi Chiropractic Association.  He was an entertaining and
convincing public speaker and made a good impression on half of the
audience  but  sadly  displeased  the  other  half  when  he  made  a
disparaging  remark  about  Dr.  B.J.  Palmer.   This  was  at  a  most
inopportune time just after the straight and miser associations in the
state had amalgamated.  It almost caused the unity effort to have to go
back to square one, but somehow we weathered the storm.

Thanks again for your kindnesses,
Tom

___________________________________________
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